BOARD OF LANDSCAPE ARCHITECTS

Tel. No. (860) 713-6145
November 1, 2005
State of Connecticut

Department of Consumer Protection

Occupational & Professional Licensing Division

165 Capitol Avenue

Hartford, Connecticut  06106

The Board of Landscape Architects held a regular meeting on September 6, 2005, which was called to order by Chairman Vincent C. McDermott at 9:37 a.m. in Room No 119 of the State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.

Present:


Vincent C. McDermott


Chairman

Shavaun Towers



Board Member


Stephen Wing



Board Member

Dickson F. DeMarche


Board Member


Robert W. Hammersley


Board Member

Robert M. Kuzmich


Board Administrator/DCP


Steven Schwane



Administrative Hearings







Attorney/DCP
Not Present:


Peter R. Huntsman


Assistant Attorney General 
Note: The administrative functions of this Board are carried out by the Department of Consumer Protection, Occupational and Professional Licensing Division.  For information, call Richard M. Hurlburt, Director, at (860) 713-6135.

1.) Old Business

1A. Minutes of the June 14, 2005 meeting of the Board; for review and approval.  After a thorough review, the Board approved the minutes as written.  (Hammersley/DeMarche)
1B. Continuation of discussion concerning Board policy for continuing education credit for Project Manager training courses.  Discussion pertaining to this matter was covered, in detail, in the discussion held pertaining to Agenda Item 2B.
2.) New Business

2A. Continuing Education Record of Mr. Roderick E. Cameron, License No. 910, for the period 08-01-02 through 07-31-04.  Mr. Kuzmich explained that the Department has requested more detailed information from Mr. Cameron on his list of activities that he submitted for continuing education.  Board members discussed each item on the list individually to determine the validity of the activity and the credit he is asking for. It was noted that Mr. Cameron is the outgoing president of the Connecticut Chapter of the American Society of Landscape Architects.  After their review, they questioned the following activities and the allotted credit he has asked for each; Young’s Nursery Tour (3 hrs.); CLARB Program at the CT Ag Exp Station (1 hr.); and Health and Safety Refresher Training, CCA LLC (8 hrs.).  After further discussion, it was determined by the Board that no further action would be taken on this item until they have the licensee’s back-up information.
2B. Continuing Education Record of Mr. Gary J. Guimond, License No. 827, for the period 08-01-02 through 07-31-04.  After an extensive discussion of the activities listed for continuing education, the Board approved the following hours for continuing education credit (DeMarche/Wing):
1. ASLA Convention;
6 hours

2. PSMJ/Resources, Inc.;
6 hours

3. Duncan Galvanizing;
1 hour

4. Cooper Lighting;

1 hour




           _________
Total Credit:


14 hours

Board members extensively discussed PSMJ Boot Camp relative to credit for continuing education credit.  It was noted that the American Institute of Architects distinguishes between their continuing education credit earned for public health, safety and welfare (HSW Hours) and that for professional development (Learning Units LU).  The particular course listed in Mr. Guimond’s letter accounts for 12 LU’s hours from AIA National with no distinction for HSW hours.  In addition, a member of the Board participated in this program and confirmed that 6 hours is a fair allotment of credit towards the health, safety, and welfare element.
The Board also discussed the possibility of earning up to 6 hours of credit for his participation in “park tours”.  To potentially earn this credit, the Board asked that Mr. Guimond submit detailed documentation regarding the subject matter, location of the tours, and the actual time spent in participation.  On the assumption that 6 hours of credit is granted for the above activity, he will be allowed to assign the remaining 4 hours of continuing education credit from the 2004-2006 biennium.

2C. Continuing Education Record of Mr. Rob Hoover, License No. 884, for the period 08-01-02 through 07-31-04.  Mr. McDermott noted that he spoke with Mr. Hoover at length regarding eligible activities Mr. Hoover has done in the past that qualify towards for continuing education.  He also noted that Mr. Hoover initially submitted a record of his time served on a local zoning board of appeals as continuing education; an issue Mr. McDermott will discuss later.  The material submitted by Mr. Hoover pertaining to his speaking activities fulfills his continuing education requisite.
As an aside in the conversation with Mr. McDermott, Mr. Hoover challenged the principle of public service time qualifying towards continuing education time.  Mr. McDermott would like to revisit this issue now since it has come up in the past.  He cited his own activity on local public service entities.  He asked the Board if this activity, in general, is legitimate and if so, at what point does this time count and how much time should count?   Ms. Towers and Mr. Kuzmich both feel that at least some portion of volunteer public service work is eligible.  Ms. Towers acknowledged that it would be a difficult for the Board to define what activities count.  Mr. Wing feels differently and noted he would have a difficult time qualifying some of his own volunteer public service activities as counting towards continuing education.  Mr. DeMarche concurs with Mr. Wing.
Mr. McDermott agrees with Mr. Hammersley’s statement earlier noting that that professionals, no matter what profession they are in, have an obligation to give back to the community whether in their area of expertise or not.  He is inclined not venture into determining eligible public service activities and believes that this activity simply should not be used for continuing education.  The Board agrees with Mr. McDermott.
2D. Updated list of applications processed for license subsequent to the March 8, 2005 meeting of the Board.

	Lic. No.
	Name
	Method of Licensure
	Approved Date

	1018
	Gunn, Alexander
	Reciprocity w/New York, CLARB Council Record No. 2940.
	August 10, 2005

	1020
	Poi, Bret A.
	Reciprocity w/Illinois, CLARB Council Record No. 5038
	August 19, 2005


2E. Any correspondence and/or business received in the interim.

1. The Board discussed the process for pre-approval of self-guided tours and the like for continuing education credit and how cumbersome it is at present to get credit for this activity.  Mr. McDermott noted that North Carolina allows a percentage of their CEU requirement to be from self –guided activities.  Mr. McDermott believes that the Board can improve this situation as a matter of policy rather than a regulatory change.

The Board addressed the current problem of pre-approval of these activities as presently required by regulation since sometimes individuals do not know far enough in advance when they are going to participate in such an activity.  Documentation of this activity by using a board approved form was discussed.  The State of North Carolina presently uses a one page form to be completed by the licensee whereby the licensee must justify how this activity accomplishes the goal of continuing education.  Ms. Towers suggested that licensees use this form for their self-guided activity and keep in case they are audited.  Mr. Hammersley suggested that this form be reviewed legally to ensure that individuals are made aware their activity is not automatically accepted simply by completing this form and that the Board still maintains final judgment on their activities.
Mr. DeMarche motioned that the Board amend their current policy to include up to six (6) hours of self-directed study over the two year continuing education period conditional upon submission adequate record keeping on forms provided by the Department.  Mr. Hammersley seconded the motion.  The Board unanimously approved the motion.
Mr. McDermott noted that this policy primarily addresses after the fact activities and gives licensees leeway to account for up to six hours of self guided study and that anything more than this amount needs to be pre-approved by the Board.  Mr. McDermott will forward a copy of the form used by the State of North Carolina for self-guided study to the Board for their review and to craft the appropriate explanatory language to accompany it.  Discussion on this item will continue at the December 13, 2005 regular meeting.
2. The Board discussed recent CLARB Resolutions #1 and #2.  Mr. McDermott acting as the Connecticut delegate will act on these resolutions on the Board’s behalf at the upcoming CLARB Annual Meeting.
Resolution #1; Revision to CLARB’s Bylaws; the resolution concerns revisions to CLARB’s Bylaws regarding the nomination of officers.  Mr. DeMarche explained the background of this resolution and noted that it was introduced by Region IV and is strongly supported by them.  CLARB’s Board of Directors does not believe the current resolution resolves the range of concerns that have been discussed over the last few years concerning the nominating process.  CLARB’s Board of Directors decided to add this issue to a member workshop at the 2005 Annual Meeting.  In lieu of this Resolution, the CLARB’s Board of Directors recommends that the 2006 Governance Committee be charged to take the input from the 2005 Annual Meeting Workshop and develop recommendations for a resolution to be presented at the 2006 Annual Meeting.  Board members expressed their opinions and agree with CLARB’s Board of Directors proposed actions.  Therefore, it was decided that the Connecticut Board of Landscape Architects does not support this Resolution.
Resolution #2; Elimination of Transition Credit for Examinations Administered Prior to the Landscape Architect Registration Examination (L.A.R.E.); the resolution was authored by CLARB’s Board of Directors and states that for candidates who are not licensed by 2006, any sections of the exam completed prior to 1992 will no longer be accepted for transition credit towards satisfaction of the examination standard for CLARB Certification.  After brief discussion, the Connecticut Board of Landscape Architects supports this Resolution.
The meeting adjourned at 11:05 a.m.  The next regular meeting of the Board is scheduled for Tuesday, December 13, 2005, 9:30 a.m., Room 121, State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.







Respectfully submitted,








Robert M. Kuzmich, R.A.








Board Administrator
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